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                            eLEC COMMUNICATIONS CORP.
                                 543 Main Street
                          New Rochelle, New York 10801

                                                                 October 9, 2002

Dear shareholder:

     You are hereby invited to attend the annual meeting of shareholders of eLEC
Communications Corp., a New York corporation, to be held on Tuesday, November
26, 2002 at 10:00 a.m., local time, at our executive offices located at 543 Main
Street, New Rochelle, New York 10801.

     Our board of directors has extensively evaluated our financial position and
our ability to increase shareholder value as currently constituted. After
careful consideration, our board of directors determined that it was in your and
our best interest to eliminate the significant debt load of our wholly-owned
subsidiary, Essex Communications, Inc. ("Essex"), by selling substantially all
of the assets of Essex to a third party. On September 3, 2002, we entered into
an agreement with Essex Acquisition Corp. ("EAC"), a wholly-owned subsidiary of
BiznessOnline.com, Inc., to accomplish this goal. Under the terms of the
agreement, EAC agreed to assume certain liabilities of Essex, including all
obligations due and payable to Essex's largest vendor, Verizon Services Corp. By
eliminating the burden of these obligations, we believe we will be able to
continue to compete as a competitive local exchange carrier through our other
licensed telecommunications subsidiaries and channel our resources into the
growth of these subsidiaries. The transaction is subject to, among other things,
approval by our shareholders.

     As more fully set forth in the accompanying proxy statement, at the annual
meeting you will be asked to consider and vote to approve our proposal to sell
substantially all of the assets of Essex. You will also be asked to elect three
directors to our board of directors for the ensuing year, as we typically do at
our annual meetings.

     In the materials accompanying this letter, you will find a notice of annual
meeting of shareholders, a proxy statement relating to the actions to be taken
by the shareholders at the annual meeting and a proxy card. Please read the
notice and the proxy statement and consider the information included therein
carefully. All shareholders are invited to attend the annual meeting in person.
Whether or not you plan to attend the annual meeting, please complete, sign,
date and return your proxy in the enclosed envelope. If you attend the annual
meeting, you may vote in person if you wish, even though you have previously
returned your proxy. It is important that your shares be represented and voted
at the annual meeting.

                                                    Sincerely,

                                                    /s/ Joel Dupre
                                                    ----------------------
                                                    JOEL DUPRE
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                                                    Chairman of the Board

                            eLEC COMMUNICATIONS CORP.
                                 543 Main Street
                          New Rochelle, New York 10801

                    NOTICE OF ANNUAL MEETING OF SHAREHOLDERS

                    TO BE HELD ON TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 26, 2002

                                                                 October 9, 2002

To the shareholders of eLEC Communications Corp.:

     Notice is hereby given that the annual meeting of shareholders of eLEC
Communications Corp., a New York corporation, will be held at our executive
offices located at 543 Main Street, New Rochelle, New York 10801 on Tuesday,
November 26, 2002 at 10:00 A.M., local time, for the following purposes:

     1.   To approve the sale of substantially all of the assets of Essex
          Communications, Inc. ("Essex"), our wholly-owned subsidiary, pursuant
          to the Asset Purchase Agreement dated as of September 3, 2002 (the
          "Agreement"), by and among our company and Essex, on the one hand, and
          Essex Acquisition Corp., a wholly-owned subsidiary of
          BusinessOnline.com, Inc., on the other hand, a copy of which is
          attached as Appendix A to the accompanying proxy statement;

     2.   To elect three directors to our board of directors for the ensuing
          year; and

     3.   To consider and act upon such other business as may properly come
          before the meeting.

     The foregoing items of business are more fully described in the proxy
statement accompanying this notice. Our board of directors has fixed the close
of business on Wednesday, September 25, 2002 as the record date for the
determination of shareholders entitled to notice of and to vote at the annual
meeting and at any adjournment or postponement thereof.

     Whether or not you plan to attend the annual meeting, you should complete,
sign, date and promptly return the enclosed proxy card, to ensure that your
shares will be represented at the meeting. If you attend the annual meeting and
wish to vote in person, you may withdraw your proxy and vote in person. You
should not send any certificates representing stock with your proxy card.

                                                          Sincerely,

                                                          /s/ Joel Dupre
                                                          ---------------------
                                                          JOEL DUPRE
                                                          Chairman of the Board
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                            eLEC COMMUNICATIONS CORP.
                                 543 Main Street
                          New Rochelle, New York 10801

                                 PROXY STATEMENT

Date, Time and Place of the Annual Meeting

     This proxy statement is furnished to shareholders of eLEC Communications
Corp., in connection with the solicitation, by order of our board of directors,
of proxies to be voted at the annual meeting of shareholders to be held on
Tuesday, November 26, 2002, at 10:00 A.M., local time, at our executive offices
located at 543 Main Street, New Rochelle, New York 10801, and at any adjournment
or adjournments thereof. The accompanying proxy is being solicited on behalf of
our board of directors. We intend to release this proxy statement and the
enclosed proxy card to our shareholders on or about Wednesday, October 9, 2002.

Purpose of the Annual Meeting

     At the annual meeting, you will be asked to consider and vote upon the
following matters:

     1.   To approve the sale of substantially all of the assets of Essex
          Communications, Inc. ("Essex"), our wholly-owned subsidiary, pursuant
          to the Asset Purchase Agreement dated as of September 3, 2002 (the
          "Agreement"), by and among our company and Essex, on the one hand, and
          Essex Acquisition Corp. ("EAC"), a wholly-owned subsidiary of
          BiznessOnline.com, on the other hand, a copy of which is attached as
          Appendix A to this proxy statement (the "Sale Proposal");

     2.   To elect three directors to our board of directors for the ensuing
          year; and

     3.   To consider and act upon such other business as may properly come
          before the meeting.

Voting and Revocation of Proxies; Adjournment

     All of our voting securities represented by valid proxies, unless the
shareholder otherwise specifies therein or unless revoked, will be voted FOR the
Sale Proposal set forth herein, FOR each of the director nominees set forth
herein and at the discretion of the proxy holders on any other matters that may
properly come before the annual meeting. Our board of directors does not know of
any matters to be considered at the annual meeting other than (i) the Sale
Proposal and (ii) the election of three board members.

     If a shareholder has appropriately specified how a proxy is to be voted, it
will be voted accordingly. Any shareholder has the power to revoke such
shareholder's proxy at any time before it is voted. A shareholder may revoke a
proxy by delivering a written statement to our corporate secretary stating that
the proxy is revoked, by submitting a subsequent proxy signed by the same person
who signed the prior proxy, or by voting in person at the annual meeting.

     As of September 25, 2002, we had a total of 15,635,282 shares of common
stock outstanding, including 16,000 shares of common stock issuable upon the
conversion of our outstanding shares of Series A preferred stock. The
affirmative vote of two thirds of the total outstanding shares entitled to vote
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at the annual meeting is required in order to approve the Sale Proposal, a
plurality of the votes cast at the annual meeting by the shareholders entitled
to vote in the election is required to elect the director nominees, and a
majority of the votes cast by the shareholders entitled to vote at the meeting
is required to take any other action. For purposes of determining whether a
proposal has received the required vote, abstentions will be included in the
vote totals, with the result being that an abstention will have the same effect
as a negative vote. In instances where brokers are prohibited from exercising
discretionary

authority for beneficial holders who have not returned a proxy (so-called
"broker non-votes"), those shares will not be included in the vote totals and,
therefore, will also have the same effect as a negative vote. Shares that
abstain or for which the authority to vote is withheld on certain matters will,
however, be treated as present for quorum purposes on all matters.

     In the event that sufficient votes in favor of any of the matters to come
before the meeting are not received by the date of the annual meeting, the
persons named as proxies may propose one or more adjournments of the annual
meeting to permit further solicitation of proxies. Any such adjournment will
require the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the shares of
common stock present in person or by proxy at the annual meeting. The persons
named as proxies will vote in favor of any such proposed adjournment or
adjournments. We will bear the cost of the solicitation of proxies related to
the annual meeting. However, under the asset purchase agreement, EAC has agreed
to reimburse us for reasonable expenses not to exceed $40,000 in connection with
our efforts to obtain shareholder approval of the Sale Proposal. EAC also agreed
to pay us the additional sum of $12,500 for transaction-related legal fees upon
obtaining the shareholder approval for the Sale Proposal. Such payments by EAC
are to be made at the closing of the asset sale.

Solicitation

     The solicitation of proxies pursuant to this proxy statement will be
primarily by mail. In addition, certain of our directors, officers or other
employees may solicit proxies by telephone, telegraph, mail or personal
interviews, and arrangements may be made with banks, brokerage firms and others
to forward solicitation material to the beneficial owners of shares held by them
of record. No additional compensation will be paid to our directors, officers or
other employees for such services.

Quorum and Voting Rights

     Our board of directors has fixed Wednesday, September 25, 2002, as the
record date for the determination of shareholders entitled to notice of and to
vote at the annual meeting. Holders of record of shares of our common stock at
the close of business on the record date will be entitled to one vote for each
share held. The presence, in person or by proxy, of the holders of a majority of
the outstanding voting securities entitled to vote at the annual meeting is
necessary to constitute a quorum at the annual meeting.

                       SUMMARY TERM SHEET OF SALE PROPOSAL

     You are being asked to vote on two items, the Sale Proposal and the
election of directors. The information related to the election of directors is
set forth in this proxy statement under Proxy Item 2. For your convenience, we
have set forth below a summary of certain information relating to the Sale
Proposal that is contained under Proxy Item 1 in this proxy statement. This
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summary does not contain all of the information that is important to you. We
urge you to read this entire proxy statement (including all appendices) before
you decide whether to vote in favor of the Sale Proposal. A copy of the
agreement related to the Sale Proposal is attached as an appendix to this proxy
statement. We have included page references parenthetically to direct you to a
more complete description in this proxy statement of the topics presented in
this summary.

Background of the Sale (page 11)         Since the spring of 2001, we have been
                                         exploring strategic alternatives to
                                         finance the growth of our business in
                                         the face of tightening financial
                                         markets and a general decline in the
                                         value of telecommunications companies.
                                         Since that time, we also reported that
                                         our ability to continue as a going
                                         concern is dependent upon our ability
                                         to raise additional working capital,

                                       2

                                         increase revenue, improve our operating
                                         margins or significantly reduce our
                                         indebtedness and other payables. The
                                         substantial reduction in the
                                         availability of equity capital,
                                         particularly for telecommunications
                                         companies, over the past 18 months has
                                         caused us to seek strategic
                                         alternatives, including the sale of all
                                         or a portion of our assets or the
                                         potential liquidation of our business.
                                         In light of our inability to raise
                                         additional cash to continue to fund our
                                         growth, on September 3, 2002 we agreed
                                         to sell to EAC substantially all of the
                                         assets of our principal subsidiary,
                                         Essex, in consideration of the
                                         agreement of EAC to assume in excess of
                                         $9,800,000 of our liabilities. This
                                         transaction offered us an additional
                                         cash reimbursement of $270,000, which
                                         will allow us to continue operations of
                                         our remaining telecommunications
                                         subsidiaries. In the course of reaching
                                         our decision to approve the sale of the
                                         Essex assets pursuant to the asset
                                         purchase agreement, our board of
                                         directors consulted with management and
                                         our outside legal counsel.

Reasons for the Sale (page 13)           Our board of directors considered
                                         numerous factors relating to the
                                         benefits and risks associated with the
                                         asset purchase agreement and the sale
                                         of the assets and business of Essex and
                                         unanimously determined that the
                                         transactions contemplated by the asset
                                         purchase agreement is expedient and in
                                         the best interests of our company and

Edgar Filing: ELEC COMMUNICATIONS CORP - Form DEF 14A

6



                                         our stakeholders.

Parties to the Transaction               We are a competitive local exchange
                                         carrier that, through our wholly-owned
                                         subsidiaries, offers small businesses
                                         and residential customers an integrated
                                         set of telecommunications products and
                                         services, including local exchange,
                                         local access, domestic and
                                         international long distance telephone,
                                         and a full suite of features including
                                         items such as three-way calling, call
                                         waiting and voice mail.

                                         Essex Communication, Inc., a New York
                                         corporation, is our principal operating
                                         subsidiary. Essex is currently selling
                                         local telephone and related services in
                                         nine states and is licensed as a
                                         competitive local exchange carrier in
                                         41 states. For the years ended November
                                         30, 2000 and 2001 and the six months
                                         ended May 31, 2002, Essex had revenues
                                         of approximately $9,536,000,
                                         $18,384,000 and $8,122,000,
                                         respectively, which constituted 80%,
                                         93% and 99%, respectively, of our total
                                         revenues for such periods. At November
                                         30, 2000 and 2001 and at May 31, 2002,
                                         Essex had total assets of approximately
                                         $3,402,000, $3,674,000 and $2,581,000,
                                         respectively, which constituted 23%,
                                         50% and 39%, respectively, of our total
                                         assets at such dates.

                                         Essex Acquisition Corp., a Delaware
                                         corporation, is a wholly-owned
                                         subsidiary of BiznessOnline.com, Inc.
                                         BiznessOnline.com is an integrated
                                         communications providers that offers
                                         customers co-location, e-commerce
                                         development, Web design and hosting
                                         services, high-speed Internet access
                                         and local/long distance telecom
                                         services.

Description of the Proposed Transaction  Our company, Essex and EAC entered into
                                         an asset purchase agreement and EAC and
                                         Essex entered into a consulting and
                                         funding agreement. Under these
                                         documents, Essex agreed to sell,
                                         subject to shareholder and other
                                         regulatory approval and certain other
                                         conditions, substantially all of its
                                         assets to EAC in exchange for $5.00 and
                                         the assumption by EAC of certain
                                         liabilities of Essex, including all
                                         obligations due and payable to Essex's
                                         largest creditor, Verizon
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                                       3

                                         Services Corp. In addition, EAC agreed
                                         to fund, at its option, and manage the
                                         operations of Essex until the closing,
                                         subject to certain limitations. Upon
                                         the closing of the transaction, EAC
                                         will pay us $270,000 to reimburse us
                                         for amounts previously paid by us to
                                         Essex's lender.

Asset Purchase Agreement (page 15)       Generally. Under the terms of the asset
                                         purchase agreement, we propose to sell
                                         to EAC substantially all of the assets
                                         of Essex for $5.00. EAC will also
                                         assume certain liabilities of Essex.

                                         Assets to be Sold. The assets that we
                                         propose to sell to EAC include
                                         substantially all of Essex's subsisting
                                         contracts, customer accounts and
                                         account balances, certain deposits, all
                                         intellectual property rights and
                                         transferable licenses, and certain
                                         customer records and other tangible
                                         property.

                                         Liabilities to be Assumed. EAC will
                                         assume certain liabilities of Essex,
                                         including certain accounts payable
                                         (including all obligations due and
                                         payable to Essex's largest vendor,
                                         Verizon Services Corp.), employee
                                         payables, contractual obligations and
                                         contingent liabilities. Such
                                         liabilities were estimated at
                                         approximately $9,816,500 when the asset
                                         purchase agreement was signed, and may
                                         be more or less than that amount on the
                                         date of closing of the asset sale.

                                         General Contract Terms. We, Essex and
                                         EAC make customary representations and
                                         warranties in the asset purchase
                                         agreement, including, with respect to
                                         our company and Essex, representations
                                         as to our title to, and the absence of
                                         litigation or infringement claims
                                         against us relating to, the assets to
                                         be sold to EAC. EAC's obligation to
                                         complete the sale is conditioned on our
                                         satisfaction of certain closing
                                         conditions, including our certifying
                                         the continuing accuracy of our
                                         representations, our performance of all
                                         required pre-closing obligations and
                                         our obtaining all necessary consents
                                         and approvals, including shareholder
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                                         approval. Our representations and
                                         warranties will survive the closing of
                                         the transactions contemplated under the
                                         asset purchase agreement for a period
                                         of one year.

                                         Non-Solicitation of Customers. We and
                                         Essex have agreed that, for a period of
                                         three years following the closing, we
                                         will not, directly or indirectly,
                                         solicit any customer of Essex
                                         transferred to EAC. If, in the 18-month
                                         period following the closing, any such
                                         customer of Essex (subject to certain
                                         exceptions) terminates its relationship
                                         with EAC and establishes a customer
                                         relationship with our company or one of
                                         our affiliates, then we have agreed to
                                         pay EAC $200 for each customer line
                                         transferred.

                                         Non-Solicitation of Individuals. We and
                                         Essex agreed that, for a period of one
                                         year following the closing, we will
                                         not, directly or indirectly, persuade
                                         any director, officer, employee, agent
                                         or consultant to discontinue its
                                         engagement or employment with EAC or
                                         become employed in any activity
                                         substantially similar to or in any way
                                         competitive with the activities of EAC.
                                         We and Essex also agreed not to hire or
                                         retain any such individual.

                                       4

                                         Indemnification. We, Essex and EAC have
                                         agreed to indemnify each other against
                                         all losses due to any breach or
                                         inaccuracy of our respective
                                         representations, warranties or
                                         covenants under the asset purchase
                                         agreement. Additionally, we and Essex
                                         have agreed to indemnify EAC against
                                         all losses incurred by EAC due to
                                         liabilities not expressly assumed by
                                         EAC under the asset purchase agreement,
                                         and EAC has agreed to indemnify us
                                         against any losses we incur due to
                                         liabilities assumed by EAC under the
                                         asset purchase agreement.

                                         Termination. The asset purchase
                                         agreement may be terminated under
                                         certain circumstances, including (i) by
                                         mutual written consent of the parties,
                                         (ii) by either party if the other party
                                         is in breach and such breach is not
                                         cured with 30 days, (iii) by either
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                                         party, if the asset sale is not
                                         completed by December 31, 2002, or
                                         (iii) by EAC if Essex terminates the
                                         consulting and funding agreement. If
                                         the transaction is terminated for any
                                         reason other than by mutual consent or
                                         breach by EAC, EAC may purchase from
                                         Essex all customer lines in excess of
                                         the number of lines existing on the
                                         date of the asset purchase agreement
                                         for an aggregate cost of $1.00. If we
                                         and Essex fail to close the transaction
                                         for reasons other than a material
                                         uncured breach of the asset purchase
                                         agreement by EAC, then Essex will be
                                         obligated to pay to EAC as liquidated
                                         damages the sum of $1,000,000 in cash
                                         and to sell to EAC all customer lines
                                         in the State of New York at a cost of
                                         $50 per line.

Reimbursement Obligation (page 19)       In connection with our signing of the
                                         asset purchase agreement, EAC agreed to
                                         pay us at the closing of the
                                         transactions contemplated by the asset
                                         purchase agreement $270,000 to
                                         reimburse us for amounts previously
                                         paid by us under a guarantee agreement
                                         to Essex's lender. Pending such
                                         reimbursement payment, EAC agreed to
                                         lend us up to $270,000, which amount
                                         may be drawn in equal four equal
                                         installments on October 1, 2002,
                                         November 1, 2002, December 1, 2002 and
                                         January 1, 2003. Any amounts borrowed
                                         by us from EAC will be repaid from the
                                         amount EAC is to reimburse us at the
                                         closing under the asset purchase
                                         agreement.

Consulting and Funding Agreement         Essex and EAC entered into a consulting
(page 19)                                and funding agreement dated as of
                                         September 3, 2002 whereby the parties
                                         agreed that from the date of the
                                         agreement until the closing under the
                                         asset purchase agreement, the
                                         operations of Essex will be managed by
                                         EAC. As compensation for the management
                                         services, Essex agreed to pay EAC a
                                         monthly management fee of $10,000,
                                         which fee will accrue but only become
                                         payable if the closing does not occur.
                                         During the term of the agreement, EAC
                                         is responsible for all aspects of the
                                         business operations of Essex and may,
                                         at its option, secure financing for
                                         Essex in an amount up to $2,000,000 to
                                         fund Essex's operations. If the sale of
                                         Essex is completed, Essex will have no
                                         obligation to repay any advances made
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                                         by EAC. However, if the transaction is
                                         not completed, Essex will be obligated
                                         to repay to EAC within 30 days after
                                         the termination of the asset purchase
                                         agreement and the consulting and
                                         funding agreement all interim operating
                                         advances made by EAC.

                                       5

Dissenter's Rights (page 19)             Under the laws of New York, our
                                         shareholders who do not vote in favor
                                         of the Sale Proposal may have the right
                                         to seek to obtain payment in cash of
                                         the fair value of their shares. In
                                         order to exercise this right a
                                         shareholder must comply with certain
                                         procedural requirements. A copy of the
                                         relevant New York laws is set forth as
                                         Appendix B.

Regulatory Approvals (page 21)           Completion of the asset purchase will
                                         not occur until after receipt of all
                                         necessary regulatory approvals and
                                         consents. The FCC and several state
                                         public utility commissions have
                                         jurisdiction to review and/or approve
                                         the sale of assets, customer lines and
                                         licenses. In some states, a license
                                         cannot be sold, and EAC is applying for
                                         a new license so that the sale of
                                         assets can take place. As of the date
                                         of this proxy statement no regulatory
                                         approvals have been obtained.

Material United States Federal Income    Tax Consequences for Us. We will
Tax Consequences (page 21)               recognize net taxable gains on the sale
                                         of the assets of Essex equal to the
                                         excess of the amount realized on the
                                         sale over our aggregate adjusted basis
                                         in the assets sold. Although the gains
                                         will constitute capital gains, to the
                                         extent that we hold the Essex assets as
                                         capital assets, we expect that the
                                         gains will be offset by operating
                                         losses incurred during 2002 and/or by
                                         net operating loss carry-forwards from
                                         previous taxable years. The losses
                                         and/or loss carry-forwards so absorbed
                                         will not be available to offset income
                                         and gains that we may realize in the
                                         future.

                                         Tax Consequences for Our Shareholders.
                                         The sale of the Essex assets will not,
                                         in and of itself, cause our

Edgar Filing: ELEC COMMUNICATIONS CORP - Form DEF 14A

11



                                         shareholders to recognize any income
                                         for federal income tax purposes.

Recommendation of the Board (page 14)    Our board of directors has unanimously
                                         determined that the asset sale by Essex
                                         is in your and our best interests and
                                         recommends that you vote FOR approval
                                         of the Sale Proposal.

                                       6

                    QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS ABOUT THE PROPOSALS

     The following questions and answers are for your convenience only, and
briefly address some commonly asked questions about the proposals that are being
submitted to our shareholders at the annual meeting. You should still carefully
read this proxy statement in its entirety, including the attached appendices.

WHO IS SOLICITING MY PROXY?

     Our board of directors is soliciting proxies from each of our shareholders.

WHEN AND WHERE IS THE ANNUAL MEETING?

     The annual meeting will be held on Tuesday, November 26, 2002 at 10:00 a.m.
local time, at our executive offices at 543 Main Street, New Rochelle, NY 10801.

WHO MAY VOTE?

     Only shareholders of record of our common stock as of the close of business
on Wednesday, September 25, 2002 will be entitled to notice of, and to vote at,
the annual meeting and any adjournments thereof. Each shareholder is entitled to
one vote per share.

HOW DO SHAREHOLDERS VOTE?

     Registered shareholders can vote their shares (1) by mailing their signed
proxy card or (2) in person at the annual meeting. If a shareholder does not
intend to attend the annual meeting, any written proxy or notice should be
returned to us, not later than the close of business on Thursday, November 21,
2002.

HOW DO PROXIES WORK?

     Giving your proxy means that you authorize us to vote your shares at the
annual meeting in the manner you direct. If you sign, date and return the
enclosed proxy card but do not specify how to vote, the persons named as proxies
thereon will vote your shares FOR the Sale Proposal, FOR the election of the
three individuals nominated to our board of directors and at their discretion
with respect to any other proposals that may properly come before the annual
meeting. We do not know of any other matter that will be brought before the
annual meeting. The persons named as proxies are our directors.

HOW MAY A PROXY BE REVOKED?

     You may revoke your proxy before it is voted by delivering a written
statement to our corporate secretary stating that the proxy is revoked, by
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submitting a subsequent proxy signed by the same person who signed the prior
proxy, or by voting in person at the annual meeting.

IF MY SHARES ARE HELD IN "STREET NAME" BY MY BROKER, WILL MY BROKER VOTE MY
SHARES FOR ME?

     Your broker will vote your shares only if you provide instructions on how
to vote. You should follow the procedures provided by your broker regarding the
voting of your shares.

WHAT HAPPENS IF I CHOOSE NOT TO SUBMIT A PROXY OR TO VOTE?

     If a shareholder does not submit a proxy or vote, it will have the same
effect as a vote against approval of each of the proposals set forth in this
proxy statement.

                                       7

WHAT ARE THE SHAREHOLDERS BEING ASKED TO APPROVE?

     At the annual meeting you will be voting on two proposals:

           Proposal 1:   To approve the sale of substantially all of the assets
                         of Essex Communications, Inc., our wholly-owned
                         subsidiary; and

           Proposal 2.   To elect three directors to our board of directors
                         for the ensuing year.

     You will also be asked to vote on any other business as may properly come
before the meeting or any adjournment or postponement. Presently, we do not
anticipate that any other business will be brought before the meeting.

HOW MANY VOTES ARE REQUIRED TO APPROVE THE PROPOSALS?

     As of September 25, 2002 we had a total of 15,635,282 shares of common
stock outstanding, including 16,000 shares of common stock issuable upon
conversion of our outstanding shares of Series A preferred stock. The
affirmative vote of two-thirds of the outstanding shares of our common stock is
required for the approval of the Sale Proposal and the affirmative vote of a
plurality of our outstanding shares of common stock is required for the approval
of the nominees for directors. For purposes of determining whether a proposal
has received the required vote, abstentions will be included in the vote totals,
with the result being that an abstention will have the same effect as a negative
vote. In instances where brokers are prohibited from exercising discretionary
authority for beneficial holders who have not returned a proxy (so-called
"broker non-votes"), those shares will not be included in the vote totals and,
therefore, will also have the same effect as a negative vote. Shares that
abstain or for which the authority to vote is withheld on certain matters will,
however, be treated as present for quorum purposes on all matters.

WHO PAYS FOR THIS PROXY SOLICITATION?

     We will bear the cost of solicitation of proxies relating to the annual
meeting. However, under the asset purchase agreement, EAC has agreed to
reimburse us for reasonable expenses not to exceed $40,000 in connection with
our efforts to obtain shareholder approval of the Sale Proposal. EAC also agreed
to pay us the additional sum of $12,500 for transaction-related legal fees upon
obtaining the shareholder approval for the Sale Proposal. Such payments by EAC
are to be made at the closing of the asset sale.
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WHY IS MY VOTE NECESSARY FOR THE ASSET SALE?

     Your vote may be necessary to satisfy the New York Business Corporation
Law. The sale of substantially all of the assets of Essex may be construed as a
sale of substantially all of our assets, which would require the affirmative
vote of the holders of two-thirds of our outstanding shares of common stock
under New York Business Corporation Law Section 909, subject to certain
exceptions. In addition, your vote is necessary because one of the conditions to
the closing of the asset sale is the receipt of shareholder approval, which
condition may be waived by EAC.

WHEN DO YOU EXPECT THE ASSET SALE TO BE COMPLETED?

     The closing of the asset sale will occur as soon as all of the conditions
to closing are met, which includes receipt of, among other things, applicable
shareholder and regulatory approvals. Unless extended by the parties to the
asset purchase agreement, the sale must be completed by December 31, 2002.

WHAT IS THE BOARD'S RECOMMENDATION AS TO THE SALE PROPOSAL?

     Our board has unanimously determined that the asset sale by Essex is in
your and our best interests and recommends that you vote FOR approval of the
Sale Proposal.

                                       8

WHY HAS THE BOARD DECIDED TO SELL THE ASSETS OF ESSEX?

     In light of our need of additional cash to continue operations and in
recognition of the unavailability of more favorable financing alternatives, our
board of directors has decided that the sale of the assets of Essex pursuant to
the asset purchase agreement is in the best interests of our company and our
shareholders. The proposed transaction will relieve us of more than $9,800,000
of liabilities and payables in exchange for the sale of the assets of Essex. The
board of directors considered various benefits to approving the transaction,
including that the sale of the assets of Essex would provide relief from
burdensome liabilities and permit us to focus on the businesses of our other
subsidiaries. Under the terms of the asset purchase agreement, we are also
permitted to continue to compete in the sale of voice and data services to
businesses and residential customers. Our board of directors also considered
various negative factors concerning the sale of the assets of Essex pursuant to
the asset purchase agreement and determined that overall the risks associated
with the transaction were outweighed by the potential benefits of the sale.

WHAT OTHER OPTIONS WERE CONSIDERED BEFORE DECIDING TO SELL THE ASSETS OF ESSEX?

     Over the past 18 months we considered many possible financing and strategic
alternatives, including issuing additional equity securities, obtaining a loan
secured by our assets and selling all or a portion of our company. We also
explored the possibility of restructuring our company and our liabilities under
the protection of the available state and federal bankruptcy laws. We were
unable to identify any qualified third party willing to purchase our equity or
make us a loan on acceptable terms, nor were we able to negotiate the timely
sale of our assets or business with any party other than EAC.

WHAT WILL OCCUR IF THE SALE OF THE ASSETS OF ESSEX IS NOT APPROVED AND NOT
COMPLETED?
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     Our board of directors does not believe that the long-term continued
operation of Essex is feasible without additional capital to pay a significant
portion of our outstanding liabilities and to fund the continued growth of our
business. Therefore, if the sale of the assets of Essex to EAC is not approved,
we must either (1) pursue an infusion of capital or another transaction in which
we can sell all or a portion of Essex's business on acceptable terms, or (2) if
no such transaction is found in the immediate future, liquidate Essex under the
protection of federal or state bankruptcy laws. Given current market conditions
and our past experience, we believe it is unlikely that we would be able to
conclude an acceptable transaction in time to avoid liquidation of Essex.

     The sale by Essex of its assets to EAC under the terms contemplated by the
asset purchase agreement also has certain benefits for the on-going operations
of our company. As outlined above, at the closing of the asset sale, EAC has
agreed to reimburse us $270,000 for amounts we have previously paid under a
guarantee of certain indebtedness of Essex. In addition, in the asset purchase
agreement, EAC has agreed to assume the obligations of Essex under a real
property lease and a software billing agreement we have entered into with Essex.
It is contemplated that monthly payments under the lease and the software
billing agreement will aggregate in excess of $50,000 through at least January
2003. Our board of directors believes the long-term continued operation of our
company may not be feasible without such additional payments. Therefore, if the
sale to EAC is not approved, unless we can obtain an infusion of capital or
another transaction in which we can sell Essex or all or a portion of its
business on acceptable terms, it is likely we also will have to liquidate our
remaining businesses under the protection of federal or state bankruptcy laws.

     If the transaction is terminated for any reason other than by mutual
consent or breach by EAC, EAC may acquire all customer lines of Essex in excess
of the number of lines existing on the date of the asset purchase agreement for
an aggregate cost of $1.00. In addition, if we fail to close the transaction for
reasons other than a material uncured breach of the asset purchase agreement by
EAC, then Essex must pay to EAC as liquidated damages the sum of $1,000,000 in
cash and sell to EAC all customer lines in the State of New York at a cost of
$50 per line.

                                       9

WHAT ARE THE FEDERAL TAX CONSEQUENCES OF THE SALE OF THE ASSETS OF ESSEX?

     We will recognize net taxable gains on the sale of the Essex assets equal
to the excess of the amount realized on the sale over the aggregate adjusted
basis in the assets sold, which gains we expect will be offset by our operating
losses. The sale of the Essex assets will not, in and of itself, cause our
shareholders to recognize any income for federal income tax purposes.

AM I ENTITLED TO APPRAISAL OR DISSENTER'S RIGHTS?

     Yes. Under the laws of New York, if you do not vote in favor of the Sale
Proposal you may have the right to seek to obtain payment in cash of the fair
value of your shares. In order to exercise your right you must comply with
certain procedural requirements. A copy of the relevant New York laws is set
forth as Appendix B to this proxy statement.

WHERE CAN I FIND MORE INFORMATION ABOUT YOU?

     We are subject to the information requirements of the Securities Exchange
Act of 1934 and are required to file reports, proxy statements and other
information with the Securities and Exchange Commission. You may inspect and
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copy our reports, proxy statements and other information at the Public Reference
Section of the Commission at Room 1024, 450 Fifth Street, N.W., Washington, D.C.
20549. Please call the Commission at 1-800-SEC-0330 for further information
about the public reference rooms. You may also obtain copies of the reports,
proxy statements and other information from the Public Reference Section of the
Commission, Washington, D.C. 20549, at prescribed rates. The Commission
maintains a world-wide web site on the Internet at http://www.sec.gov that
contains reports, proxies, information statements, registration statements and
other information filed with the Commission through the EDGAR system.

     If you want to contact us directly, you may do so at the following address:

                           eLEC Communications Corp.
                           543 Main Street
                           New Rochelle, New York 10801
                           Attention:  Chief Executive Officer

                                       10

                            SALE OF SUBSTANTIALLY ALL
                             OF THE ASSETS OF ESSEX
                                 (Proxy Item 1)

Background of the Sale

     We commenced operations in the telecommunications industry in 1998 by
acquiring Essex, which was then a newly-formed competitive local exchange
carrier ("CLEC"). At that time, most other CLEC's were investing substantial
amounts of capital to buy circuit-switched equipment and roll-out fiber to build
their networks. We refer to this strategy as "facilities-first" strategy,
because the CLEC has invested in its equipment and placed the equipment in
service before the CLEC has developed a customer base. We determined, instead,
to develop a "customer-first," or a "deferred-build" strategy. We invested our
capital to build our own operations support systems ("OSS") to support our
customers and we leased facilities on an as-needed basis from incumbent local
exchange carriers ("ILECs") while we built our customer base. After we obtained
a substantial geographical concentration of customers, we could then make
decisions regarding the purchase and installation of our own network equipment.
We believed this strategy would allow us to be very flexible with our customer
base as we grew our business. As planned, we could move our customer base to
alternative access, if appropriate, and would not become a captive of our own
underutilized equipment, as can happen with a "facilities-first" CLEC.

     On August 9, 2000, one of our affiliates, Access One Communications Corp.
("Access One"), was sold to Talk America Holdings Inc. ("Talk") in a
stock-for-stock transaction. Following that sale, we owned approximately 1.9
million shares of Talk, which at August 31, 2000, was valued at approximately
$13,490,000. Our shares of Talk bore a restrictive legend and were not freely
tradable until November 1, 2000.

     As we did not want the entire financing our company to be solely dependent
on the proceeds of our shares of common stock of Talk, in October 2000, Essex
entered into a revolving enterprise value loan ("REVL") with Textron Financial
Corp. (formerly known as RFC Capital Corporation). The REVL was secured by all
of the assets and business of Essex, including its customer lines, and by
1,000,000 of our shares of common stock of Talk. Under the REVL, Essex was able
to borrow, on a formula basis an amount up to three times its monthly cash
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collections, up to a maximum of $5 million, or four times its monthly cash
collections if Talk common stock was trading at $2.50 per share or higher. This
facility was expandable to up to $10 million under certain conditions, and it
allowed Essex to continue to borrow to fund its growth because of the multiple
formula of cash collections.

     Like most participants in the telecommunications sector, we did not
anticipate the rapid downturn in the value of Nasdaq stocks, nor did we
anticipate the resulting drop in the value of telecommunications stocks,
including the common stock of Talk. The decrease in stock values, including the
value of the common stock of Talk, which closed at a low of $0.56 per share in
December 2000, forced us to consider other financing options and merger and
acquisition possibilities in early 2001.

     In February 2001, through our own efforts and through the preliminary
efforts of Kaufman Bros., L.P., an investment banking firm we engaged, we began
to seek out and investigate possible financing or strategic alternatives.
Through the autumn of 2001, however, neither our investment banker nor we were
able to identify a qualified third party interested in entering into an
acceptable strategic or financing relationship with us. Throughout this process,
our management kept our board of directors apprised of the status of possible
strategic alternatives. Our directors instructed management to continue to seek
out and evaluate opportunities.

     In November 2001, a significant venture capital firm approached us to
invest up to $30 million in our company. Based upon our due diligence and
preliminary meetings with this group, we signed a letter of intent that included
a no-shop clause and provided for an initial investment of $5,000,000 at a price
of $0.40 per share, the approximate market price of our common stock at that
time. This firm indicated it was seeking an interest in a UNE-P carrier with a
scalable billing platform that it would provide it the opportunity to acquire
several low-priced local exchange customer bases that were for sale. After
several weeks of negotiations, the venture capital firm concluded, however, that
prices of providers in the telecommunications industry would continue to
decline, and in January 2002, it withdrew its offer and released us from the
no-shop clause. Essex sought funding from its lender to fund the purchase of the

                                       11

local exchange lines we had been pursuing. However, without the venture firm's
equity capital, Essex's lender refused to participate in the purchase of any
lines.

     In January 2002, we began speaking with a CLEC that expressed interest in
purchasing Essex, including all of its liabilities, and leasing space from us in
our headquarters building. The transaction required the consent of our lender,
which initially indicated it was not willing to lend to the potential purchaser.
While trying to negotiate other financing arrangements with our lender, the
potential purchaser acquired approximately 200,000 lines from another entity and
lost interest in purchasing our Essex customer base.

     With the loss of this potential purchaser, in February 2002 our lender put
us on notice that it would begin to sell shares of common stock of Talk pledged
by us as collateral in an effort to pay down Essex's loan. The lender also
requested secured guarantees from all of our other subsidiaries and a written
agreement that limited over-advances to Essex under the REVL and eliminated the
three times cash collections formula under which Essex was borrowing.

     We continued to pursue other buyers for the assets of Essex and received
preliminary indications of interest at a purchase price that amounted to
approximately $50 a line, or one times monthly revenues. Potential buyers
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pointed to the recent bankruptcy sale of the customer base of a competing CLEC
that appeared to approximate $50 a line. We believed our lines were more
valuable as they were not part of a bankruptcy estate and included approximately
10,000 lines in New York, where gross margins on the UNE-P service offering were
higher than most states.

     By April 1, 2002, Essex was in default of certain covenants in its loan
agreement, and its lender signed a forbearance agreement giving us until May 11,
2002 to find a buyer for Essex. We continued negotiating with two potential
purchasers that indicated a willingness to pay approximately $150 a line, but we
were unable to come to a written agreement with either one. Because we were
making negotiating progress, Essex's lender extended the forbearance until May
25, 2002. When this deadline could not be met, in June 2002, Essex's lender sold
our remaining shares of Talk.

     During the first five months of 2002, our investment banker informed us of
at least four telecommunication companies that indicated preliminary interest in
a merger with, or the purchase of, our company. However, these companies were
not profitable, had substantial debt burdens and, in certain cases, had received
a going concern qualification in the auditor's report from their independent
accounting firm. After conducing preliminary due diligence of the interested
parties, our board of directors concluded that all of the proposed transactions
would be significantly dilutive to our shareholders and that none of these
opportunities could offer long-term value to our stakeholders.

     In May 2002, we met with bankruptcy counsel and examined the possibility of
Essex filing for protection under Chapter 11 of the United States Bankruptcy
Code. However, the cash balances of Essex were not sufficient to fund a
reorganization proceeding, and beginning in July 2002, its lender would no
longer advance Essex any cash. The prospects of a bankruptcy filing by Essex
were diminished by our lack of cash to continue forward, our lack of
debtor-in-possession financing, and the large amounts payable to our primary
vendor, Verizon Services, Corp. We anticipated that, following a voluntary
bankruptcy filing by Essex, Verizon would demand large deposits to continue
services to Essex, and Essex had no viable means to secure the cash to make such
deposits.

     In April 2002, we commenced negotiations with EAC to structure a
transaction in which we could retain our OSS and our other subsidiaries, and we
could continue as a public company operating both as a CLEC and an OSS provider.
On September 3, 2002, we, Essex and EAC executed the asset purchase agreement
and related documentation.

                                       12

Reasons for the Sale

     Our board of directors unanimously determined that the sale of
substantially all of the assets of Essex and the other transactions contemplated
by the asset purchase agreement is expedient and in our best interests and the
best interests of our shareholders, Essex and its stakeholders, and unanimously
recommends that our shareholders approve the Sale Proposal.

     Our board of directors believes the transactions contemplated by the asset
purchase agreement will be beneficial to our company and our shareholders and
considered a number of positive factors in reaching this conclusion, including
the following:

     o    if we do not consummate the transaction contemplated by the asset
          purchase agreement, we will likely be unable to continue to fund our
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          operations and will be required to return our customer base to
          Verizon, our underlying carrier, as Essex is in default on its
          payments to Verizon. Should this loss of the Essex customer base
          occur, Essex would have no revenues going forward.

     o    the $270,000 cash reimbursement we will receive in connection with the
          consummation of the transactions contemplated by the asset purchase
          agreement will enable us (i) to attempt to build and increase the
          value of our other competitive local exchange carriers, Telecarrier
          Services Inc., and New Rochelle Telephone Corp., as ongoing
          operations; or (ii) to have additional time to sell the service bureau
          business of our subsidiary, TelcoSoftware.com Corp., or our
          telemarketing subsidiary, Line One, Inc.; or (iii) to attempt to build
          our service bureau business and telemarketing business; or (iv) to
          find another entity with which to merge or to purchase to create a
          more substantial business entity.

     o    under the terms of the asset purchase agreement, we are permitted to
          continue to compete in the sale of voice and data services to business
          and residential consumers. We can therefore continue to utilize for
          our shareholders the know-how that our employees have developed in
          marketing and providing telephone services to small businesses and
          residential consumers. While we are not permitted under the asset
          purchase agreement to solicit the customers that are sold to EAC, the
          remaining addressable market in the United States is estimated to be
          in excess of 200 million local access lines, giving us a very large
          potential customer base to which we can potentially sell services.

     o    the gain we record on our books from the sale transaction and the
          assumption of liabilities by EAC far exceeds the total value of all of
          our outstanding shares, based on the recent trading prices of our
          common stock.

     o    based on the history of our discussions with other parties, no other
          transaction involving the sale of Essex or its assets is likely to be
          more favorable to us and our shareholders.

     o    the asset purchase agreement enables us to retain our operations
          support systems (OSS) that we developed over the last three years to
          provision, rate, bill and provide customer service to local and long
          distance telephone customers, thus leaving us with a valuable asset
          that is needed to generate future business.

     o    the terms of the asset purchase agreement are reasonable and do not
          contain any extraordinary conditions, in order to close the
          transactions contemplated by the agreement.

     Our board of directors also considered a number of potentially negative
factors in its deliberations concerning the transactions contemplated by the
asset purchase agreement, including:

                                       13

     o    the consummation of the transactions contemplated by the asset
          purchase agreement is conditioned upon a number of factors, including:
          approval by our shareholders, regulatory approvals from various state
          and federal agencies, the accuracy of the representations and
          warranties of the parties and compliance by the parties with their
          obligations under the asset purchase agreement, and the absence of a
          decrease in the total number of local access lines sold of more than
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          25% from the time the agreement was signed.

     o    the failure of the sale to be consummated for any reason would likely
          render Essex unable to pay its obligations and could result in our
          ceasing operations and/or filing for bankruptcy protection. Further,
          under certain circumstances, Essex would owe EAC $1,000,000 for
          failure to close and would be obligated to sell its New York local
          access lines to EAC for a purchase price of $50 per line.

     o    after the consummation of the transactions contemplated by the asset
          purchase agreement, we need to rapidly rebuild our revenue base so
          that we can support our remaining fixed overhead; as a result of the
          sale, our total revenues will be substantially lower than they are
          currently and; while we believe our service bureau subsidiary,
          TelcoSoftware.com, is a valuable entity, even with the billing
          agreement it has in place with Essex (which agreement is to be assumed
          by EAC), it will not be generating a profit on a stand-alone basis.

     o    the proceeds of the sale and the $270,000 reimbursement discussed
          above may not be sufficient to enable us to reach the break-even level
          before we run out of working capital.

     o    we will no longer be a licensed carrier in 41 states and we will have
          to reapply for licenses in any state in which we want to sell
          telephone services.

     o    Essex will probably cease to exist as an operating entity as a result
          of the sale.

     o    Essex will remain responsible for certain pre-closing liabilities that
          are not related to the on-going business that EAC is to acquire.

     Our board of directors believes that certain of these negative factors are
unlikely to occur or are unlikely to have a material impact on us, and that
overall, the risks associated with the consummation of the transactions
contemplated by the asset purchase agreement are outweighed by the potential
benefits of the sale.

     The foregoing discussion of information and factors considered by our board
of directors is not intended to be all-inclusive. In view of the wide variety of
factors considered, our board of directors did not find it practicable to
quantify or otherwise assign relative weight to the specific factors considered.
However, after taking into account all of the factors set forth above, our board
of directors unanimously determined that the sale of the assets of Essex and the
other transactions contemplated by the asset purchase agreement was expedient
and in our best interests and the best interests of our shareholders and that we
should proceed with the sale of the assets of Essex and the other transactions
contemplated by the asset purchase agreement.

Recommendation of the Board

     Our board of directors unanimously recommends that you vote FOR the sale of
substantially all of the assets of Essex to EAC pursuant to the asset purchase
agreement as described in this proxy statement.

                                       14

Asset Purchase Agreement
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     Following is a description of the material provisions of the asset purchase
agreement. We do not purport to describe all of the terms of the asset purchase
agreement. The full text of the asset purchase agreement is attached to this
proxy statement as Appendix A and is incorporated into this proxy statement. All
shareholders are urged to read the asset purchase agreement in its entirety
because it is the legal document that governs the transaction and the principal
document pursuant to which we propose to sell the assets of Essex to EAC.

     Purchased Assets. We propose to sell to EAC substantially all of the assets
of Essex. Included in such sale are the following items relating to the Essex
business, subject to certain exclusions in the asset purchase agreement:

     o    all customer accounts and related account balances of current
          customers and former customers

     o    all outstanding shares of Essex Telecommunications of Virginia, Inc.

     o    certain customer lines

     o    certain bank account balances and pre-paid deposits

     o    all contracts, commitments and arrangements

     o    all maintenance, service and warranty agreements associated with
          equipment and software

     o    all software programs, billing systems and management information
          systems

     o    all account balances from interexchange carriers for carrier access
          billing

     o    all books and records

     o    all equipment and other inventory

     o    the corporate names and logos of Essex

     o    all registries, applications, permits, licenses, authorizations and
          government approvals

     o    all goodwill associated with the Essex business

     Excluded Assets. The following assets of Essex will be excluded from the
sale and will remain the property of Essex:

     o    all shares of common stock of Cordia Corporation

     o    a limited number of customers

     o    three automobiles

     o    certain deposits with third parties

     o    customer account balances and lines that are or had been serviced in
          the BellSouth territory or by our wholly-owned subsidiary, New
          Rochelle Telephone Corp.

     o    certain retainer agreements with professionals

                                       15
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     o    certain furniture and equipment

     o    a receivable from Cordia Corporation and all receivables from our
          affiliates

     Assumed Liabilities. EAC agreed to assume certain liabilities of Essex,
          including:

     o    certain accounts payable

     o    amounts owed to Verizon Services Corp.

     o    accruals

     o    accrued payroll and benefits

     o    certain capital lease obligations

     o    taxes

The liabilities to be assumed by EAC were estimated at approximately $9,816,500
when the asset purchase agreement was signed. EAC will also assume all
liabilities incurred by Essex in the ordinary course of business after that
date. As certain liabilities of Essex to be assumed by EAC will be paid or
satisfied by Essex in the ordinary course of business, and additional
liabilities will be incurred between September 3, 2002 and the closing date, the
actual amount of liabilities to be assumed by EAC at the closing of the asset
sale may be greater or less than $9,816,500.

     Purchase Price. In addition to assumed liabilities set forth above, EAC
          agreed to pay Essex a purchase price of $5.00.

     Representations and Warranties. The asset purchase agreement contains
customary representations and warranties made by our company and Essex. These
representations and warranties include, among other things, matters relating to
our corporate standing and ability to enter into the asset purchase agreement,
as well as to our ownership of the acquired assets. The asset purchase agreement
also contains customary representations and warranties made by EAC. These
representations and warranties of each party must continue to be true at the
time of closing in order for the other party to be obligated to consummate the
transaction. The representations and warranties shall survive for a period of
one year after the closing date.

     Covenants. The asset purchase agreement contains customary covenants
concerning actions that must take place prior to closing. These covenants
contain, among other things, an agreement by our company and Essex not to engage
in discussions with other parties regarding the acquisition of Essex or its
assets, an agreement to cooperate on tax matters and filings, and an agreement
by EAC to preserve the books and records of the Essex business. The parties also
agreed to customary non-disclosure covenants regarding the information and
materials obtained in connection with the transaction. Lastly, we agreed to
change the name of Essex to another name that does not include the words Essex
or a variant thereof and the following specific non-competition covenants:

               - Non-Solicitation of Customers. We agreed that, for a period of
          three years following the closing date, we will not solicit, within
          any state in which Essex provides services as of the closing date, any
          customer of the business of Essex as of the closing date without EAC's
          prior written consent. We are expressly permitted to continue to sell
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          voice and data services throughout the United States via certain
          wholly-owned licensed subsidiaries, such as New Rochelle Telephone
          Corp. and Telecarrier Services, Inc.

               - Non-Solicitation of Individuals. We agreed that, for a period
          of one year following the closing date, we will not (1) attempt to
          persuade any director, officer, employee agent, consultant of the
          business of EAC to discontinue that individual's status or
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          employment with EAC, or to become employed in any business that
          competes with EAC, or (2) hire or retain any such individual without
          the written approval of EAC. We may hire, however, without
          notification to EAC, any individual whose employment or affiliation
          with EAC or Essex had been terminated by September 3, 2002.

     Closing. The closing of the asset sale, if approved by our shareholders,
will take place no later than ten days following the date on which the closing
conditions have been satisfied, excused or waived by the applicable parties.
Essex has agreed that, at the closing of the asset sale, it will deliver to EAC
customary closing documents and documents required to transfer title to the
purchased assets.

     At the closing, the consulting and funding agreement described in this
proxy statement will terminate. Also, EAC will reimburse us in cash an amount
equal to $270,000 in respect of amounts previously paid by us as a guarantor of
certain indebtedness of Essex to RFC Capital Corp. (now known as Textron
Financial Corp.).

     Conditions to Closing. Neither we nor Essex, on the one hand, nor EAC, on
the other hand, is required to close the asset sale if the other party's
representations and warranties are not true and correct in all material respects
on the date of the closing or if the other party has failed to perform in all
material respects all of its obligations under the asset purchase agreement. At
the closing, each party must deliver to the others a certificate indicating that
it is in compliance with these conditions.

     Our obligations and the obligation of Essex to close the sale is also
subject to the following conditions:

     o    receipt of required shareholder approvals

     o    our lease agreement with Essex (which will be assumed by EAC) for the
          office location currently occupied by Essex must be in full force and
          effect

     o    our software billing agreement with Essex (which will be assumed by
          EAC) must be in full force and effect

     o    receipt of a legal opinion from EAC's counsel

     o    no claim, action, suit or proceeding has been instituted or threatened
          to restrain, modify or prevent the carrying out of the transactions
          contemplated by the asset purchase agreement or to seek damages or a
          discovery order in connection with those transactions or which may an
          adverse effect on the assets or business of Essex

     EAC's obligation to close the sale is also subject to the following
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conditions:

     o    receipt of approval of the transaction by our shareholders

     o    receipt of all necessary permits and regulatory approvals

     o    receipt of all consents, permits and approvals from third parties to
          certain interconnect agreements of Essex

     o    EAC shall have entered into an agreement with Verizon Services Corp.
          to resolve certain potential claims against Essex

     o    EAC shall have entered into an agreement for the existing and
          continued financing of Essex's business

     o    the lease agreement at the office location currently occupied by Essex
          must be in full force and effect
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     o    our software billing agreement with Essex must be in full force and
          effect

     o    no claim, action, suit or proceeding has been instituted or threatened
          to restrain, modify or prevent the carrying out of the transactions
          contemplated by the asset purchase agreement or to seek damages or a
          discovery order in connection with those transactions or which may
          have, in the reasonably justified opinion of EAC, an adverse effect on
          the assets or business of Essex

     o    receipt of a legal opinion from our counsel and counsel to Essex

     o    receipt by EAC of the books and records of Essex

     o    verification that the number of customer lines included in the
          transferred assets is at least 95% of the number of customer lines
          listed in the disclosure memorandum

     o    verification that the number of customer lines detailed in the
          disclosure memorandum are not less than 75% of the number of customer
          lines existing on the date of the asset purchase agreement, not
          including certain lines associated with Telebeam Communications, Inc.

     o    the amount of liabilities assumed by EAC, other than those to Verizon
          Services Corp., do not exceed $2,250,000

     Indemnification. In the asset purchase agreement, the parties agreed to the
customary indemnification obligations listed below. The parties also agreed that
no claim for indemnification could be made unless a single claim or group of
claims (whether or not related) exceeds $50,000. If such claims exceed $50,000,
the parties may seek indemnification for the initial $50,000.

     We agreed to indemnify EAC from any losses incurred in connection with the
following:

     o    any breach of a representation or warranty

     o    the breach of any covenant or agreement
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     o    any liability or obligation not specifically assumed by EAC.

     EAC agreed to indemnify us from any losses incurred in connection with the
following:

     o    any breach of a representation or warranty

     o    the breach of any covenant or agreement

     o    any liability or obligation which is specifically assumed by EAC

     Termination. The asset purchase agreement may be terminated at any time
prior to the closing date by:

     o    mutual consent of the parties

     o    by either party, on 30 days notice, if the other party is in breach
          and such breach is not cured within 30 days o by either party if the
          transaction does not close by December 31, 2002

     o    by EAC, if Essex terminates the consulting and funding agreement

                                       18

     If the transaction is terminated for any reason other than by mutual
consent or breach by EAC, EAC may acquire all customer lines of Essex in excess
of the number of lines existing on the date of the asset purchase agreement for
an aggregate cost of $1.00. Also, if we fail to close the transaction for
reasons other than a material uncured breach of the asset purchase agreement by
EAC, then Essex must pay to EAC as liquidated damages the sum of $1,000,000 in
cash and sell to EAC all customer lines in the State of New York at a cost of
$50 per line.

Reimbursement Obligation

     In connection with our signing of the asset purchase agreement, we entered
into an agreement with EAC pursuant to which EAC agreed to pay us in cash and
amount equal to $270,000 to reimburse us for amounts previously paid by us as a
guarantor of certain indebtedness of Essex to Essex's lender, Textron Financial
Corp. (formerly known as RFC Capital Corp.). EAC also agreed to lend us up to
$270,000, which amount may be drawn in equal four equal parts on October 1,
2002, November 1, 2002, December 1, 2002 and January 1, 2003. If the closing of
the asset sale occurs prior to any of those dates, EAC is required to fund the
balance of the loan immediately prior to closing. The loan will be repaid in
full on the closing date from the reimbursement amount to be paid to us by EAC.

Consulting and Funding Agreement

     Essex and EAC entered into a consulting and funding agreement as of
September 3, 2002 whereby they agreed that from the date of the agreement until
the closing under the asset purchase agreement, the operations of Essex would be
managed by EAC. As compensation for the management services, Essex agreed to pay
EAC a monthly management fee of $10,000, which fee will accrue but not become
payable unless the closing of the asset sale does not occur. During the term of
the agreement, EAC is responsible for all aspects of the business operations of
Essex, and EAC may, at its option, secure financing and transfer to Essex up to
an aggregate amount of $2,000,000 to fund Essex's operations. If the sale of
Essex is completed, Essex will have no obligation to repay any advances made by
EAC. However, if the transaction is not completed, Essex will be obligated to

Edgar Filing: ELEC COMMUNICATIONS CORP - Form DEF 14A

25



repay to EAC all interim operating advances made by EAC within 30 days after the
termination of the asset purchase agreement and the consulting and funding
agreement.

Dissenter's Rights

     We are a New York corporation. Because the sale of the assets under the
asset purchase agreement may be construed under New York law as a "sale of
substantially all of the assets" of our company, our shareholders who do not
vote in favor of the Sale Proposal may have the right to seek to obtain payment
in cash of the fair value of their shares under Section 910 of the New York
Business Corporation Law ("BCL"). The BCL provides our shareholders with the
right to dissent from the transaction and to obtain payment of the fair value of
their shares if the transaction is consummated. "Fair value" means the value of
the shares immediately before the consummation of the sale, excluding any
appreciation or depreciation in anticipation of the sale unless exclusion is
inequitable. You must follow certain procedures required by Section 623 of the
BCL to dissent from the sale. A copy of Section 623 of the BCL, which governs
the procedures for the exercise of such dissenters' rights under New York law,
is attached as Appendix B. We provide a summary description of the dissenters'
rights of appraisal requirements below. Our description is only a summary and is
qualified in its entirety by reference to the text of Section 623 of the BCL in
Appendix B. We urge you to read these requirements and follow the procedures
precisely as failure to follow all of the steps required by Section 623 will
result in the loss of your dissenters' rights. Any shareholder who votes against
the sale may dissent and elect to exercise appraisal rights under Section 623 of
the BCL. A dissenting shareholder must exercise appraisal rights with respect to
all shares of our common stock that are owned of record and beneficially by the
shareholder. A nominee or fiduciary who holds shares of record for a beneficial
owner may not dissent on behalf of the beneficial owner with respect to less
than all shares held on behalf of the beneficial owner.
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To dissent and to receive the fair value in a cash payment, if the merger is
effected, a dissenting shareholder must take each of the following actions:

     o    file with us, prior to or at the annual meeting and before the vote, a
          written objection to the sale (and not withdraw the objection before
          the vote); and

     o    vote against the sale.

     The written objection sent by the dissenting shareholder must comply with
the requirement of Section 623 of the BCL. The objection is not required from
any shareholder to whom we did not give notice of the annual meeting or where
the proposed action is authorized by written consent of shareholders without a
meeting. Within 10 days after the vote of shareholders approving the Sale
Proposal, we must give written notice of such authorization by registered mail
to each dissenting shareholder who filed written objection or from whom written
objection was not required and who did not vote in favor of the Sale Proposal.
Within 20 days after the giving of such notice, any shareholder from whom
written objection was not required and who elects to dissent from the proposed
asset sale must file with us a written notice of such election, stating the
dissenting shareholder's name and residence address, the number of shares of
common stock as to which the notice applies and a demand for payment of the fair
value of such shares. Upon consummation of the asset sale, each dissenting
shareholder who dissents in the manner set forth above will cease to have any
rights as a shareholder, except the right to be paid the fair value of such
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dissenting shareholder's shares of our common stock and any other rights under
Section 623 of the BCL.

     The written notice of election of dissent may be withdrawn by a dissenting
shareholder at any time prior to accepting in writing an offer by us for shares
of our common stock held by the dissenting shareholder, but in no case later
than 60 days after the later of the consummation of the asset sale and the date
we make our written offer. After that time, withdrawal will require our written
consent. If a written notice of election is withdrawn, the dissenting
shareholder will lose his or her dissenter's rights and shall not have the right
to receive payment for his or her shares and he shall be reinstated to all his
or her rights as a shareholder as of the consummation of the asset sale.

     At the time of filing the written notice of election to dissent or within a
month thereafter, a dissenting shareholder must submit all of the certificates
representing his or her shares to us or our transfer agent. We (or our transfer
agent) will then note thereon that a written notice of election to dissent has
been filed in respect of such shares and will then return them to the dissenting
shareholder. Any dissenting shareholder who fails to submit certificates
representing shares of our common stock for such notation will, if we, at our
option, so notify such dissenting shareholder in writing within 45 days after
the date that the written notice of election to dissent was filed, lose his or
her dissenter's rights (unless a court, for good cause shown, shall otherwise
direct). Within the later of 15 days after the consummation of the sale or 15
days after the expiration of the period within which shareholders may file their
notices of election to dissent (but in no event later than 90 days after the
annual meeting), we will be required to make a written offer by registered mail
to each dissenting shareholder who has filed his or her notice of election to
pay for their shares at a specified price which we consider to be their "fair
value." Such offer shall be accompanied by a statement setting forth the
aggregate number of shares with respect to which notices of election to dissent
have been received and the aggregate number of holders of such shares. The
dissenting shareholder will have 30 days to accept this written offer.

     We may request a court to determine the rights of dissenting shareholders
and to fix the fair value of our shares. If we do not institute such a
proceeding, any dissenting shareholder may do so. We can not predict the fair
value of any shares that may be determined by a court. Merely voting against the
Sale Proposal will not satisfy the requirements for a written demand for the
payment of fair value of a shareholder's shares or the other actions specified
in Section 623 of the BCL to perfect such appraisal rights, and the written
demand for the payment of the fair value of a dissenting shareholder's shares
must be in addition to and separate from any proxy or vote against the asset
sale. ANY SHAREHOLDER WHO DOES NOT DELIVER TO US BEFORE THE VOTE IS TAKEN
WRITTEN NOTICE OF HIS OR HER INTENT TO DEMAND FAIR VALUE PAYMENT FOR HIS OR HER
SHARES OF OUR COMMON STOCK, WHO VOTES IN FAVOR OF THE SALE PROPOSAL, WHO DOES
NOT DEMAND PAYMENT OR WHO DOES NOT DEPOSIT HIS OR HER COMMON STOCK CERTIFICATES
BY THE DATE SET FORTH IN THE DISSENTERS' NOTICE IS NOT ENTITLED TO FAIR VALUE
PAYMENT FOR HIS OR HER SHARES OF OUR COMMON STOCK UNDER SECTION 623 OF THE BCL.
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Regulatory Approvals.

     In order to complete the sale of the assets of Essex, Essex and EAC must
receive authorization from, or the transaction will be subject to review by,
various U.S. federal and state governmental agencies. As of the date of this
proxy statement, we have prepared filings to send to the U.S. Federal
Communications Commission and nine states in which Essex is currently doing
business. We are filing a petition seeking approval for the transfer of assets
and the transfer of telecommunications licenses in the states of Colorado,
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Connecticut, New Jersey, New York, Rhode Island and West Virginia. EAC is
preparing applications for a certificate of public convenience and necessity in
the states of Massachusetts, Pennsylvania and Virginia. Each of these states
will not allow a license to be sold or transferred from one entity to another
unaffiliated entity. It is possible that one or more other state governmental
agencies will not provide the requested approvals or consents in a timely manner
or at all or may seek, as a condition to any such approvals or consents, various
regulatory concessions. Receipt of all requisite regulatory approvals in all of
the above nine states, with the exception of Colorado and Rhode Island, is
required in order to complete the asset sale. There can be no assurance that all
required regulatory approvals and consents will be obtained within the time
frame contemplated by the asset purchase agreement, on terms that are
satisfactory to the parties, or at all.

Material United States Federal Income Tax Consequences

     The following discussion summarizes certain U.S. federal income tax
consequences of the sale of the Essex assets. The discussion is based on the
Internal Revenue Code, Treasury Regulations, existing administrative
interpretations and court decisions, all of which may change, possibly with
retroactive effect. This discussion is not a complete analysis or description of
every potential U.S. federal income tax consequence, and does not address any
consequences under state, local or foreign tax laws or non-income tax laws.

     Tax Consequences for Us. We will recognize net taxable gains on the sale of
the Essex assets equal to the excess of the amount realized on the sale over our
aggregate adjusted basis in the assets sold. Although the gains will constitute
capital gains, to the extent that we hold the Essex assets as capital assets, we
expect that the gains will be offset by operating losses incurred during 2002,
and/or by net operating loss carry-forwards from previous taxable years. The
losses and/or loss carry-forwards so absorbed will not be available to offset
income and gains that we may realize in the future.

     Tax Consequences for Our Shareholders. The sale of the Essex assets will
not, in and of itself, cause our shareholders to recognize any income for
federal income tax purposes.

                  THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS UNANIMOUSLY RECOMMENDS
                         A VOTE IN FAVOR OF PROXY ITEM 1
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                              ELECTION OF DIRECTORS
                                 (Proxy Item 2)

     Our amended and restated by-laws provide that the number of our directors
shall be at least three, except that when all the shares are owned beneficially
and of record by fewer than three shareholders, the number of directors may be
less than three but not less than the number of shareholders. Subject to the
foregoing limitation, such number may be fixed from time to time by action of
our board of directors or of the shareholders, or, if the number of directors is
not so fixed, the number shall be five. In April 1998, our board fixed the
number of directors at six. With the resignation of one member of the board in
June 2002, there are currently three vacancies on our board. We continue to
search for qualified individuals to fill the existing vacancies on our board of
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directors. In accordance with our by-laws, the remaining vacancies will be
filled by the affirmative vote of a majority of the remaining directors who
shall serve until their respective successors are duly elected at next year's
annual meeting. The term of office of the directors is one year, expiring on the
date of the next annual meeting, or when their respective successors shall have
been elected and shall qualify, or upon their prior death, resignation or
removal.

     Except where the authority to do so has been withheld, it is intended that
the persons named in the enclosed proxy will vote for the election of the
nominees to our board of directors listed below to serve until the date of the
next annual meeting and until their successors are duly elected and qualified.
Although our directors have no reason to believe that the nominees will be
unable or decline to serve, in the event that such a contingency should arise,
the accompanying proxy will be voted for a substitute (or substitutes)
designated by our board of directors

Vote Required

     A plurality of the votes cast at the annual meeting by the shareholders
entitled to vote in the election is required to elect the director nominees.

     Our board of directors recommend a vote FOR election of each of the
nominees listed below. The names of the nominees and information concerning the
director nominees and their associations as of September 25, 2002, as furnished
by the nominees, follows:

                                  Principal Occupation for Past Five Years and
Name                     Age      Current Public Directorships or Trusteeships
----                     ---      --------------------------------------------

Joel Dupre               49       Director since 1990; Chairman of our board of
                                  directors since March 1995; President of
                                  OneDotSource LLC from March 2000 to present;
                                  President of the Sirco Division of Interbrand
                                  L.L.C., a manufacturer and distributor of
                                  apparel accessories and luggage, from August
                                  1999 to March 2000; our Chief Executive
                                  Officer from March 1995 to August 1999.

Eric M. Hellige          47       Director since 1995 and our Secretary; Partner
                                  for more than five years of Pryor Cashman
                                  Sherman & Flynn LLP, our outside counsel.

Paul H. Riss             47       Director since 1995; our Chief Executive
                                  Officer since August 1999 and our Chief
                                  Financial Officer and Treasurer since November
                                  1996.

Compliance with Section 16(a) of the Exchange Act

     Section 16(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the
"Exchange Act"), requires our directors and executive officers, and persons who
own more than ten percent of a registered class of our equity securities, to
file with the Securities and Exchange Commission initial reports of ownership
and reports of changes in ownership of our common stock and other equity
securities. Officers, directors and 10% shareholders are required by Commission
regulation to furnish us with copies of all Section 16(a) forms they file.

                                       22
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     Based solely on our review of the copies of such reports we received, we
believe that for the fiscal year 2001, all Section 16(a) filing requirements
applicable to our officers, directors and 10% shareholders were complied with.

Board Meetings and Committees; Management Matters

     Our board of directors held five meetings during the fiscal year ended
November 30, 2001. Each director attended at least 75% of the board of directors
and committee meetings of which he was a member during such time as he served as
a director. From time to time, the members of our board of directors act by
unanimous written consent pursuant to the laws of the State of New York. No fees
are paid to directors for attendance at meetings of the board of directors.

     Our board of directors has a stock option committee, which met one time
during the fiscal year ended November 30, 2001 and currently consists of Eric M.
Hellige and Joel Dupre. The stock option committee has authority to grant
options to our executive officers under the 1995 Stock Option Plan. In October
1997, our board of directors established an audit committee, which met one time
during the fiscal year ended November 30, 2001. The board of directors does not
have standing nominating or compensation committees or, except in the case of
the grant of stock options by the stock option committee, any committee
performing similar functions.

     We have an audit committee currently composed of Eric M. Hellige and Joel
Dupre. The third member of the audit committee during fiscal 2001 resigned from
our board of directors in June 2002. We continue to search for a qualified
individual to fill the third position of the audit committee. The audit
committee members are independent directors as defined by the rules of the
National Association of Securities Dealers. The audit committee is governed by a
written charter approved by our board of directors.

Report of the Audit Committee

     The audit committee reviews our financial reporting process on behalf of
our board of directors. Management has the primary responsibility for the
financial statements and the reporting process, including the system of internal
controls. The independent auditors are responsible for performing an independent
audit of the consolidated financial statements to ensure that those statements
were prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles and
report thereon to our board of directors. The audit committee reviews and
monitors these processes.

     Within this framework, the audit committee has reviewed and discussed the
audited financial statements with management and the independent auditors.
Management has affirmed to the audit committee that our consolidated financial
statements were prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting
principles. The audit committee has discussed with the independent auditors
those matters required to be discussed by Statement of Auditing Standards No. 61
(Codification of Statements on Auditing Standards, AU ss. 380).

     In addition, the audit committee has received the written disclosures and
the letter from the independent auditors required by Independence Standards
Board Standard No. 1 (Independent Standards Board Standard No. 1, Independence
Discussions with Audit Committees), and has also discussed with the independent
auditors, the auditor's independence from management and our company. In
connection with the new standards for independence of our independent auditors
promulgated by the Securities and Exchange Commission, the audit committee has
undertaken to consider whether the provision of any non-audit services (such as
internal audit assistance and tax-related services) by our independent auditors
is compatible with maintaining the independence of the independent auditors when
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the independent auditors are also engaged to provide non-audit services.

     The audit committee also discussed with our independent auditors the
overall scope and plans for their audit, their evaluation of our internal
controls and the overall quality of our financial reporting.
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     In reliance on the reviews and discussions referred to above, the audit
committee has recommended to the board of directors that the audited
consolidated financial statements be included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K
for the year ended November 30, 2001.

                                                        Audit Committee

                                                        Joel Dupre, Member
                                                        Eric M. Hellige, Member

                             EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

Summary of Cash and Certain Other Compensation

     The following table sets forth, for the fiscal years indicated, all
compensation awarded to, earned by or paid to Mr. Paul H. Riss, our Chief
Executive Officer, and to Mr. Joel Dupre, our Chairman of the Board and former
Chief Executive Officer (collectively referred to as the "Named Executives").
None of our other executive officers received more than $100,000 in compensation
during fiscal 2001.

                                                               Compensation Table

                                                                                                        Long-Term
                                        Annual Compensation                                        Compensation Awards
                                        -------------------                                        -------------------
Name and                       Fiscal                                  Other Annual                             All Other
Principal Position              Year      Salary($)      Bonus($)      Compensation ($)       Options(#)       Compensation
------------------              ----      ---------      --------      ----------------       ----------       ------------

Paul H. Riss(1)                2001        $150,000      None                None                  None            None
  Chief Executive Officer,     2000         150,000      $10,225             None               400,000            None
  Chief Financial Officer      1999         121,492      None                None               150,000            None
  and Treasurer

Joel Dupre                     2001             ---                          None                20,000            None
  Chairman of the Board        2000             ---      None                None                  None            None
  and former Chief             1999        $133,000                          None               150,000            None
  Executive Officer                                      None

 _______________

(1)  Mr. Riss has been Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer since November 1996
     and was appointed Chief Executive Officer in August 1999.
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Stock Option Grants

     The following table sets forth individual grants of stock options and stock
appreciation rights ("SARs") made during fiscal 2001 to each of the Named
Executives.
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                                                Option/SAR Grants In Last Fiscal Year

                                                                                            Potential Realizable Value
                                                                                            at Assumed Annual Rates of
                              Number of     Percent of Total                                 Stock Price Appreciation
                             Securities       Options/SARs                                          For Option
                             Underlying        Granted to       Exercise or                           Term(3)
                            Options/SARs      Employees in      Base Price     Expiration   --------------------------
          Name               Granted(1)      Fiscal Year(2)      ($/Share)        Date            5% ($)   10% ($)
          ----               ----------      --------------      ---------        ----            -------  -------

Joel Dupre.................    10,000             5.2%              0.97        12/04/05          2,677     5,936
Joel Dupre.................    10,000             5.2%              0.97        12/04/05          2,677     5,936

_______________

(1)  No SARs were granted in fiscal 2001.

(2)  In fiscal 2001, we granted to employees options to purchase an aggregate of
     194,000 shares.

(3)  The amounts shown in these two columns represent the potential realizable
     values using the options granted and the exercise price. The assumed rates
     of stock price appreciation are set by the Commission's executive
     compensation disclosure rules and are not intended to forecast the future
     appreciation of our common stock.

Stock Option Exercises

     The following table contains information relating to the exercise of stock
options by the Named Executives in fiscal 2001, as well as the number and value
of their unexercised options as of November 30, 2001.

                                            Aggregated Option Exercises in Last Fiscal Year
                                                   and Fiscal Year-End Option Values

                                                         Number of Securities Underlying    Value of Unexercised
                               Shares                    Unexercised Options                In-the-Money Options at Fiscal
                             Acquired on      Value      at Fiscal Year-End(#)(1)           Year-End ($)(2)
                                                         ------------------------------     -----------------------------
Name                        Exercise (#)   Realized($)   Exercisable      Unexercisable     Exercisable     Unexercisable
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----                        ------------   -----------   -----------      -------------     -----------     -------------

Paul H. Riss.............         --            --         340,000          350,000             --               --

Joel Dupre...............         --            --         240,000           10,000             --               --

________________

(1)  The sum of the numbers under the Exercisable and Unexercisable column of
     this heading represents each Named Executive's total outstanding options to
     purchase shares of common stock.

(2)  The dollar amounts shown under the Exercisable and Unexercisable columns of
     the heading represent the number of exercisable and unexercisable options,
     respectively, that were "In-the-Money" on November 30, 2001, multiplied by
     the difference between the closing price of the common stock on November
     30, 2001, which was $0.58 per share, and the exercise price of the options.
     For purposes of these calculations, In-the-Money options are those with an
     exercise price below $0.58 per share.
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Board of Directors Compensation

     We do not currently compensate directors for service on our Board of
directors. We maintain a Non-Employee Director Stock Option Plan. Under the
plan, each non-employee director is granted a non-statutory option to purchase
10,000 shares of common stock on the date on which he or she is elected,
re-elected or appointed to our board of directors. Options granted pursuant to
the plan will vest in full on the one-year anniversary of the grant date,
provided the non-employee director is still one of our directors at that time.
The exercise price granted under the plan is 100% of the fair market value per
share of the common stock on the date of the grant.

Report on Executive Compensation

     Our board of directors determines the compensation of the Chief Executive
Officer and sets policies for and reviews with the Chief Executive Officer the
compensation awarded to the other principal executives. The compensation
policies utilized by our board of directors are intended to enable us to
attract, retain and motivate executive officers to meet our goals using
appropriate combinations of base salary and incentive compensation in the form
of stock options. Generally, compensation decisions are based on contractual
commitments, if any, as well as corporate performance, the level of individual
responsibility of the particular executive and individual performance. During
the fiscal year ended November 30, 2001, Paul H. Riss was our sole executive
officer.

     Salaries. Base salaries for our executive officers are determined initially
by evaluating the responsibilities of the position held and the experience of
the individual, and by reference to the competitive marketplace for management
talent, including a comparison of base salaries for comparable positions at
comparable companies within our industry. We believe our salaries are below
average as compared to our competitors. Annual salary adjustments are determined
by evaluating the competitive marketplace, our performance, the performance of
the executive, particularly with respect to the ability to manage our growth,
the length of the executive's service to us and any increased responsibilities
assumed by the executive.
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     Stock Incentives. Stock incentives may be granted under our 1995 Stock
Option Plan, as amended, by our board of directors or the stock option
committee, in their sole discretion, to our officers and employees to reward
outstanding performance during the prior fiscal year and as an incentive to
continued outstanding performance in future years. In evaluating the performance
of officers and employees other than the Chief Executive Officer, the stock
option committee consults with the Chief Executive Officer and others in
management, as applicable. In an effort to attract and retain highly qualified
officers and employees, stock incentives may also be granted by the stock option
committee, at its sole discretion, to newly-hired officers and employees as an
inducement to accept employment with us.

     Compensation of Chief Executive Officer. Paul H. Riss, our Chief Executive
Officer, assumed the duties of Chief Executive Officer, in addition to his
duties as Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer, in September 1999 following our
sale in August 1999 of substantially all of the assets of our former luggage
division. Mr. Riss' compensation for fiscal 2001 was $150,000 per annum. In an
effort to incent Mr. Riss to grow our telecommunications business and to further
align the compensation of Mr. Riss with the interests of shareholders, in
September 1999 and in October 2000, our board of directors granted incentive
stock options to Mr. Riss that will vest only upon our achievement of certain
revenue goals.

Board of Directors Interlocks and Insider Participation in Compensation
Decisions

     The following members of our board of directors were officers of our
company or one of our subsidiaries during the fiscal year ended November 30,
2001: Eric M. Hellige and Paul H. Riss. Such members participated in
deliberations of our board of directors concerning executive officer
compensation during the fiscal year ended November 30, 2001.
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Certain Relationships and Related Transactions

     Mr. Riss was a member of the board of directors of RiderPoint, Inc., which
was our affiliate during fiscal year 2000. We sold our interest in RiderPoint,
Inc. on February 2, 2001 and Mr. Riss resigned from the board of directors of
RiderPoint, Inc. at the time of that sale.

     Eric M. Hellige, one of our directors, is a member of Pryor Cashman Sherman
& Flynn LLP, our outside counsel ("Pryor Cashman"). Fees paid by us to Pryor
Cashman for legal services rendered during the fiscal year ended November 30,
2001 did not exceed 5% of such firm's or our revenues.

     Joel Dupre, our Chairman of the Board of Directors, is the President of
OneDotSource LLC. We sold approximately $126,000 of goods and services to
OneDotSource LLC during fiscal 2001.

     We believe that all purchases from or transactions with affiliated parties
were on terms and at prices substantially similar to those available from
unaffiliated third parties.

                        COMMON STOCK OWNED BY DIRECTORS,
                      OFFICERS AND OTHER BENEFICIAL OWNERS

     The table below sets forth, as of September 25, 2002, the names, addresses
and number of shares of our common stock beneficially owned by all persons known
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to our management to be beneficial owners of more than 5% of the outstanding
shares of our common stock, and the names and number of shares beneficially
owned by all of our directors and all of our executive officers and directors as
a group (except as indicated, each beneficial owner listed exercises sole voting
power and sole dispositive power over the shares beneficially owned). As of
September 25, 2002 we had a total of 15,619,282 shares of common stock
outstanding:

                                                                         Shares Beneficially    Percent of Outstanding
Name and Address                                                                Owned                Common Stock
----------------                                                         -------------------    ----------------------

Joel Dupre...........................................................           974,668(1)               6.0%
c/o eLEC Communications Corp.
509 Westport Avenue
Norwalk, Connecticut 06851

Geils Ventures LLC..................................................            890,350                   5.5
54 Danbery Road, Suite 38
Ridgefield, Connecticut 06877

Paul H. Riss.........................................................           514,500(2)                3.2

Eric M. Hellige......................................................            78,000(3)                 *

All directors and executive officers as a
  as a group (three individuals).....................................         1,567,168                   9.7

__________________

*    Less than 1%.

(1)  Includes 170,000 shares of common stock subject to options that are
     presently exercisable.
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(2)  Includes 270,000 shares of common stock subject to options that are
     presently exercisable.

(3)  Includes 35,000 shares of common stock subject to options and warrants that
     are presently exercisable. Does not include 60,000 shares of common stock
     subject to options that are presently exercisable held by Pryor Cashman
     Sherman & Flynn LLP, of which Mr. Hellige is a member, as to which shares
     Mr. Hellige disclaims beneficial ownership.

                         INDEPENDENT PUBLIC ACCOUNTANTS

     Nussbaum Yates & Wolpow, P.C. ("Nussbaum"), served as our independent
public accountants for the fiscal year ended November 30, 2001. A representative
of Nussbaum is expected to attend the annual meeting, and such representative
will have the opportunity to make a statement if he so desires and will be
available to respond to appropriate questions from shareholders.
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     Audit Fees. Nussbaum billed us $86,945 for the independent audit of our
annual financial statements for fiscal 2001 and for the review of the financial
statements contained in our Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q.

     Other Fees. Nussbaum billed us $19,475 for all other fees for professional
services rendered for the most recent fiscal year, which included the
preparation of our consolidated tax return and sundry other matters.

                              SHAREHOLDER PROPOSALS

     Proposals of shareholders intended for presentation at our 2003 annual
meeting of shareholders and intended to be included in our proxy statement and
form of proxy relating to that meeting must be received at our executive offices
by May 30, 2002.

                                 OTHER BUSINESS

     Other than as described above, our board of directors knows of no matters
to be presented at the annual meeting, but it is intended that the persons named
in the proxy will vote your shares according to their best judgment if any
matters not included in this proxy statement do properly come before the meeting
or any adjournment thereof.

                                  ANNUAL REPORT

     Our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended November 30, 2001,
including financial statements, is being mailed with this proxy statement. If,
for any reason, you do not receive your copy of the Report, please contact Mr.
Paul H. Riss, Chief Executive Officer, eLEC Communications Corp., 543 Main
Street, New Rochelle, New York 10801, and another will be sent to you.

                                            By Order of the Board of Directors,

                                            /s/ Joel Dupre
                                            ------------------------------
                                            JOEL DUPRE,
                                            Chairman of the Board

Dated:   October 9, 2002
         New Rochelle, New York
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                                                                      Appendix A

                            ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT

         This ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT, dated as of September 3, 2002, is made
by and among ESSEX ACQUISITION CORP., a Delaware corporation ("Buyer"), ESSEX
COMMUNICATIONS, INC., a New York corporation ("Essex"), and eLEC COMMUNICATIONS
CORP., a New York corporation ("ELEC") (Essex and ELEC are sometimes hereinafter
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referred to as "Sellers").

                                 R E C I T A L S
                                 ---------------

         WHEREAS, Buyer wishes to purchase from Essex, and Essex wishes to sell
to the Buyer, certain of the assets of Essex used in the competitive local
exchange carrier ("CLEC") business of Essex (the "Business"), a wholly owned
subsidiary of ELEC.

         NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the foregoing and the respective
representations, warranties and agreements contained herein, the parties agree
as follows:

                                    ARTICLE 1
                       DEFINITIONS USED IN THIS AGREEMENT

         As used in this Agreement, the following terms have the following
         meanings:

         "Acquired Assets" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.2.

         "Acquired Inventory" has the meaning set forth in subsection 2.2(e).

         "Applicable Laws" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.3(b).

         "Assumed Liabilities" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.9.

         "Bill of Sale" means the assignment and bill of sale in the form of
Exhibit A attached hereto delivered by Essex to Buyer at the Closing
transferring the Acquired Assets to Buyer.

         "Business" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

         "Closing" means the consummation of the transactions contemplated by
this Agreement. The time and place of the Closing are set forth in Section 2.1.

         "Closing Date" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.1.

         "Consulting and Funding Agreement" has the meaning set forth in
Section 2.4.

         "Contracts" has the meaning set forth in subsection 2.2(b).

         "Disclosure Memorandum" means the disclosure memorandum delivered by
Sellers to Buyer at or prior to the execution of this Agreement.

                                       A-1

         "Equipment" shall mean all equipment detailed on Section 2.2(a) of the
Disclosure Memorandum.

         "Excluded Assets" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.3.

         "Effective Date" means the date of execution of this Agreement, which
is September 3, 2002.

         "Financial Statements" has the meaning set forth in subsection 3.4(a).
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         "Goodwill" has the meaning set forth in subsection 2.2(g).

         "Instrument of Assumption" means the instrument of assumption of
liability in the form of Exhibit B attached hereto delivered by Buyer to the
Seller at the Closing assuming the Assumed Liabilities.

         "Internal Revenue Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as
amended.

         "Legal Action" means any legal, regulatory, administrative or
arbitrative action, suit, claim, investigation or proceeding.

         "Preclosing Operating Expenses" has the meaning set forth in Section
2.6.

         "Purchase Price" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.4.

         "Service Agreements" has the meaning set forth in subsection 2.2(c).

         "Software" has the meaning set forth in subsection 2.2(f).

         "Software Licenses" has the meaning set forth in subsection 2.2(f).

         "Tax" or "Taxes" means all federal, state or local income, gross
receipts, sales, use, employment, franchise, profits, property, excise or other
taxes, fees, stamp taxes and duties, assessments or charges of any kind
whatsoever (whether payable directly or by withholding), together with any
interest and any penalties, additions to tax or additional amounts imposed by
any taxing authority with respect thereto.

         "Transferred Employees" has the meaning set forth in Section 6.1.

                                       A-2

                                    ARTICLE 2
                                   THE CLOSING

         2.1 Time and Place of Closing. The closing (the "Closing") shall take
place at the offices of Dreier Baritz & Colman, 750 East Palmetto Park Road,
Suite 750, Boca Raton, Florida 33432, or at such other location as shall be
agreed to in writing by the parties, on that date which is not more than ten
days following that date that the Closing conditions provided in Section 7 have
been satisfied, excused or waived (or such other date as the parties shall
mutually agree), at which time the conditions to the parties' respective
obligations to close hereunder shall have been fully satisfied or waived. For
all purposes hereof, the closing shall be deemed to have occurred at 12:01 AM on
the day of the Closing (hereinafter called the "Closing Date").

         2.2 Purchase and Sale of the Acquired Assets. Subject to the terms and
conditions hereof, at the Closing, Essex agrees to sell to Buyer and Buyer
agrees to purchase from Essex, pursuant to the Bill of Sale, and for the
consideration set forth in Section 2.4, the following tangible and intangible
assets and personal property owned by Essex and used in connection with the
conduct of the Business, wherever located (collectively, the "Acquired Assets"):

         (a) all right, title and interest of Essex in and to such assets as
detailed on Section 2.2(a) of the Disclosure Memorandum, which shall include,
but not be limited to, a detailed listing of all active and inactive customers
(noted as such), customer addresses, and customer lines relating thereto;
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         (b) all right, title and interest of Essex in, to and under all
contracts, agreements, commitments, arrangements and understandings, both oral
and written, express and implied, associated with the Acquired Assets, in which
Essex has been granted, among other things, the exclusive (or non-exclusive, as
the case may be) right to operate, service, manage and otherwise maintain the
Business (collectively, the "Contracts"), listed on Section 2.2(b) of the
Disclosure Memorandum, or entered into on or after the Effective Date;

         (c) all right, title and interest of Essex in, to and under all
maintenance, service and warranty agreements associated with any Equipment or
Software (all such Equipment and Software being listed on Section 2.2(a) of the
Disclosure Memorandum), including but not limited to (i) all remaining and
transferable warranties associated with any management information systems,
software and programs installed in or utilized in connection with the Equipment
and the Business as it relates thereto; (ii) all maintenance, service and
warranty agreements listed on Section 2.2(c) of the Disclosure Memorandum, or
entered into on or after the Effective Date (all of the foregoing maintenance,
service and warranty agreements being hereinafter collectively referred to as
the "Service Agreements") and (iii) the services agreement relating to the
billing software system and services provided by TelcoSoftware.com, Inc., a
wholly owned subsidiary of ELEC;

         (d) all books and records, including electronic or computerized records
and any documentation derived therefrom which relates to the Business and the
Equipment, including without limitation, service records, quality control
information, sales and marketing information, customer lists and information,
personnel records for those employees of Essex who are becoming Transferred
Employees, usage and traffic reports, call data summaries, and any books and
records

                                       A-3

relating to or containing information concerning any coin, commission, surcharge
or other revenue generated by the Acquired Assets, commissions payable to site
or property owners or lessees in connection therewith, and any other relevant
financial data, provided, however, that Sellers shall be permitted to keep the
originals of all financial, profit and loss analyses and tax related items and
produce copies of same to Buyer;

         (e) all supplies, spare parts, miscellaneous equipment and other items
of inventory, utilized or operated in connection with the Business (wherever the
same may be located) which relate to the Business and are on hand on the Closing
Date, including but not limited to those listed on Section 2.2(e) of the
Disclosure Memorandum (collectively, the "Acquired Inventory");

         (f) all rights of Essex in and to the software, programs, billing
systems and management information systems installed in or utilized in
connection with the Acquired Assets and the Business as it relates thereto
(collectively, the "Software"), together with all licenses and rights of use
granted to Essex with respect thereto (collectively, the "Software Licenses");

         (g) the corporate names and logos (if any) of Essex, together with all
goodwill associated with or otherwise accruing to Essex with respect to such
names, lo
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